New Executive Action Restricting Entry to the U.S. Creates New Challenges for Educators
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On January 31, 2020, the Trump Administration issued Proclamation 9983, entitled Improving Enhanced Vetting Capability and Processes for Detecting Attempted Entry Into the United States by Terrorists or Other Public-Safety Threats. This executive action expands the “travel ban” issued in September 2017, via Presidential Proclamation 9645, to cover six new countries: Burma/Myanmar, Eritrea, Kyrgyzstan, Nigeria, Sudan, and Tanzania. The stated justification for the new restrictions is that these countries do not “engage in reliable identity management practices” (for example, by issuing electronic passports and reporting lost or stolen passports) or sufficiently share information about their nationals. In other words, the six newly identified countries do not, in the view of the Administration, adequately vet potential immigrants to the United States or provide sufficient information to allow the U.S. to ensure that persons entering from those countries do not pose a national security or public safety risk.

The new ban restricts immigration from the six identified countries to varying degrees. For some, like Tanzania, only “Diversity Immigrants” (persons awarded visas through a lottery process for individuals coming from countries with low rates of immigration to the United States) are now barred. For others, perhaps most notably Nigeria, the entry of all persons from that nation as immigrants has been suspended, except for “Special Immigrants” (persons who have “advanced United States interests” by, for example, working for the U.S. government). But importantly for institutions of higher education, the new ban does not bar the grant of, or entry to the U.S. under, the visa types most frequently used by foreign students and university employees. More specifically, the new travel ban does not prohibit the grant of non-immigrant visas—including F and M student visas, J “exchange visitor” visas (covering professors and scholars, among others), and H-1B visas for workers with highly specialized knowledge—nor does it bar the admission into the U.S. of persons from the six countries already holding such visas.

In the short term, institutions of higher education should ensure that students, applicants, and employees from the affected countries are provided with accurate and up to date information, including that non-immigrant visas, such as those referenced above, are not covered by the new ban. 
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